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MINUTES

TAX INCREMENT FINANCE COMMITTEE

February 9, 2007
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Malcom Chapman, Marcia Elkins, Janet Kaiser, Ron Kroeger, Joel Landeen, Jim Preston
OTHERS PRESENT:
Hani Shafai, Scott O’Meara, Karen Bulman, Sharlene Mitchell

Call to Order

Elkins called the meeting to order at 11:35 a.m.
Rushmore Crossing TID #56 Project Plan Revision (07TIF004)
Bulman provided a brief review of the requested reallocation of project costs noting that the requested revision will not increase the approved project costs for the Rushmore Crossing Economic Development Tax Increment District #56.

Discussion followed regarding the expenditures allowed under the Financing Costs line item.

Preston moved, Kroeger seconded and carried with Chapman abstaining to recommend approval of the requested revision of the Project Plan for Tax Increment District #56.

Mall Drive TID #44 Project Plan Revision (07TIF003)
Bulman provided a brief review of the requested reallocation of project costs.  Bulman indicated that the revised amortization schedule reflects both the actual interest rate and the current real estate tax payments noting that these factors increase the District term to sixteen (16) years.  Bulman stated that the project costs will not increase but rather are reallocated to different line items.
In response to a question from Jablonski, O’Meara reviewed the project status noting that the reallocation is required to construct drainage improvements north of East Mall Drive.  Discussion followed regarding the legal ownership and construction status of the East Mall Drive section and development potential for the immediate area.
Kroeger moved, Chapman seconded and carried unanimously to recommend approval of the requested revision of the Project Plan for Tax Increment District #44.
Proposed Minnesota Street Tax Increment District (07TIF002)
Bulman reviewed the improvements to be funded from the proposed Tax Increment District.  Bulman indicated that based on owner occupied tax projections and a 9% interest rate the developer financed improvements would be paid off in thirteen (13) years.

Shafai addressed the proposed district boundaries and improvements.  Shafai reviewed the Elk Country Estates and Plum Creek Subdivision access issues and the projected alignment of Minnesota Street through the Plum Creek Subdivision to Elk Vale Road.  Shafai stated that the intent of the proposed Tax Increment District is to provide the required second access to permit additional development to occur.  
In response to a question, Shafai clarified the district boundaries and proposed improvements.  Shafai clarified that revenues from the Plum Creek properties are not reflected in the district repayment.

Discussion followed regarding various proposed improvements.
Landeen expressed his legal opinion that the project does not meet the State statute definition of “blighted” and therefore he would not support the request.   

Discussion followed regarding street alignments, potential upgrades of Jolly Lane, and access issues associated with the Plum Creek and Elks Country Estates subdivisions.
Discussion followed on the possible reallocation of project costs to encourage the participation of Plum Creek, access to the two developments, the need for a project pro-forma, the inclusion of commercial development and the completion of Minnesota Street to Elk Vale Road.
Landeen recommended that the application be continued to allow further discussion between the two developers.  Discussion followed regarding the second access issue and the need to have both developers participate in the Tax Increment District in order to secure development of Minnesota Street.  Discussion followed regarding alternative development proposals and the development standard for Mossberg Drive.
Kroeger moved to continue, motion died for lack of second.
Elkins suggested that the application be continued to allow the applicant to provide the required pro-forma and to request that staff contact the Plum Creek developer regarding participation in the Tax Increment District.

Discussion followed regarding creation of a Tax Increment District for the construction of Minnesota Street that would allow Elks Country Estates to move forward with their portion of the street and provide a five year window for Plum Creek Subdivision to construction their portion of the street.
Landeen moved to continue the Minnesota Street Project to allow the application to provide the requested pro-forma and to request that staff contact the Plum Creek developer regarding participation in the Tax Increment District for the purpose of constructing Minnesota Street to Elk Vale Road.  Kroeger seconded the motion.
Chapman moved a substitute motion to continue the Minnesota Street Project.  Landeen seconded the motion.
Chapman recommended that committee meetings not be scheduled until the applicant has provided all required documentation including the project pro-forma. 

The substitute motion to continue the Minnesota Street Project carried with Elkins and Preston voting no.
Approval of Minutes
Chapman moved, Kroeger seconded and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of the January 19, 2007 and January 23, 2007 meetings.
Adjourn

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 1:00 p.m.

